

Postal Reform for the Digital Age

BY ROBERT D. ATKINSON | JUNE 2013

Now is time for farreaching Postal reform and in particular to evolve USPS to focus almost exclusively on its true core competence: delivering the mail in the "final mile," while opening up the rest of the system to robust private sector competition. The United States Postal Service (USPS) has reached a critical point, where it has exhausted its \$15 billion borrowing authority from the federal government and is hemorrhaging billions of dollars per year. And while Congress is debating postal reform to respond to the crisis, the issue is not new. I wrote about this in 2001 when Congress was also considering postal reform that led to the Postal Reform Act of 2006.¹ But then the crisis was only anticipated, not realized. I and others warned that with the migration to digital communications that absent serious structural reform, the future of USPS was dire.

The 2006 reform was a step in the right direction but was not enough. Now is time for farreaching Postal reform and in particular to evolve USPS to focus almost exclusively on its true core competence: delivering the mail in the "final mile," while opening up the rest of the system to robust private sector competition.

The Internet has enabled new business models that have disrupted and even destroyed incumbent models. From travel agencies to video rental stores, the Internet has transformed industries, resulting in higher productivity, greater consumer choice, and lower prices. These industries have one thing in common: they provide information-based services. It should come as no surprise then that the United States Postal Service (USPS) is facing massive challenges. For, like many other industries whose business models made sense in an analog, paper-based era, USPS's business model makes much less sense in today's digital era and as such is in need of fundamental reform.

The need for change could not be clearer. USPS has lost almost \$30 billion dollars in the last three fiscal years and is on track to lose billions again in 2013. The cause is also clear. Mail volume, especially the most profitable first class mail, is down, while delivery points are up. And while some of the decline is due to the slow economy in the aftermath of the Great Recession, most is due to the switch from paper to digital (e.g., electronic bill delivery and payment). In response to this crisis at least five major approaches for USPS have been proposed:

- 1. Muddle through and hope things will get better. This is the current approach, favored by many in Congress. However, muddling through will likely fail, as the shift from paper to electrons (for mail, not packages) is inexorable.
- 2. Increase USPS revenues through either subsidies or new lines of business. Many defenders of USPS, including some mailers, the paper and letter industry, and the postal unions, want taxpayers to bail out USPS. If USPS revenues are declining and costs can't be cut, it's incumbent on the government, they argue, to fill the gap—either through letting USPS off the hook for its retirement fund obligations or by outright general fund subsidies. Not only is this bad economic policy—subsidizing one kind of activity (physical mail) but not its competitor (e-mail), but in an era of deep and chronic budget deficits it's not realistic. Likewise, the potential for USPS to make supranormal profits in new lines of business to transfer to its money-losing mail business is limited.
- 3. Keep the existing structure but enable increased efficiencies. This would include Congress giving USPS more flexibility in closing facilities, dealing with union demands, and reducing delivery days. These steps would help, but they wouldn't get to the fundamental problem of lack of adequate competition for most USPS functions.
- 4. Privatize and open USPS up to competition, including lifting the first class letter and mailbox monopoly and letting USPS enter other lines of business. While more competition is needed in upstream mail functions, privatizing final mile delivery— a natural monopoly—would increase, not reduce mail delivery costs.
- 5. Focus USPS on delivery of mail to the "final mile." In this model, the Postal Regulatory Commission would approve a price which USPS would charge to deliver mail to the last mile. Private competitors would then be free to compete for all upstream functions, including collection, transportation, and processing. As part of this solution, Congress would also need to give USPS the authority to close post offices, sorting facilities and other facilities, to layoff postal workers, and to choose how many days a week to deliver mail. ITIF believes that this approach offers the best chance for preserving a postal system without costly subsidies.

INTRODUCTION

USPS is a massive organization and a major part of the U.S. economy. With nearly 500,000 employees, it employs more people than Chrysler, Ford, and General Motors combined. It delivers billions of pieces of mail to over 152 million addresses every year. With annual revenue of \$65 billion, USPS ranks as the 42nd largest global corporation on the Fortune 500 list.²

But USPS is no ordinary business enterprise. It is sui generis: a government entity that provides a commercial service, has no shareholders, and pays no taxes. It is also an entity controlled by Congress with limited ability to make needed changes.

Even before the Great Recession, the Postal Service's core business faced a serious threat: the Internet. Digital services such as e-mail and electronic bill payment have caused significant declines in the Postal Service's most profitable categories of mail, and online marketing gets relatively more effective as more people spend more time online. These trends will only continue as more Americans get online and become more comfortable with Internet transactions, and as new devices like e-book readers and smart phones become ubiquitous.

The bottom line: USPS is hemorrhaging money and is insolvent. As such, substantial and fundamental reform is needed to allow USPS to survive in the digital era. The objectives of any postal reform effort are relatively straightforward: cut costs by bringing the benefits of competition to the postal system to the greatest extent possible, all while preserving universal delivery and the letter delivery monopoly.

The primary goal of any serious reform effort should not be to preserve USPS as an organization or even to straighten out its finances, but to create the lowest cost, highest quality public and private postal system. Subsidizing the physical mail business by allowing USPS to enter other areas of business is neither appropriate nor likely to succeed. Subsidizing USPS directly from the general fund is likewise not appropriate and in a time of fiscal crisis unwise and unlikely. Complete privatization schemes, on the other hand, are not workable, particularly if the United States is to remain committed to universal postal service.

Rather the focus should be on modernizing the entire postal system. This report offers a plan that would preserve the USPS monopoly on "final mile" delivery while opening up the collection, transport, sorting, and processing of the mail to much greater competition. In this model, customers will be able to send mail from local stores instead of the local post office and private companies will sort and transport much more of the mail faster and more cheaply, all the while USPS does what it excels at: delivering mail to over 150 million U.S. households and businesses.

This kind of reform will require changes in how we all think about USPS and the postal system. It will mean that USPS will have to cut its workforce even more substantially, but there is no fixed law that says USPS must employ nearly half a million Americans. It will also bring uncertainty and risk to the postal system, and some new players in the postal system will surely fail. Though we should not put our faith in USPS or any particular

USPS is hemorrhaging money and is insolvent. As such, substantial and fundamental reform is needed to allow USPS to survive in the digital era. competitor, we should have faith that competition will lead to a better, more efficient system, and that competition will spark innovation and new competitors.

To that end, ITIF recommends that the rules governing the postal system be changed to give greater incentives to private entities to more efficiently compete in larger portions of the postal value chain. To ensure that this new competitive mandate is carried out fairly and in time to save USPS from completely going under, Congress should act soon. Specifically, Congress should do two things:

- Require USPS to work with the Postal Regulatory Commission (PRC) to set a delivery price at which they will accept all mail for final route sort and delivery.
- Give USPS the authority to close facilities, including local post offices to reduce delivery days, and to lay off USPS workers without having to provide large severance or retirement packages.

BACKGROUND OF THE POSTAL SERVICE

The U.S. Postal Service has played a significant role in the development of the United States dating back to colonial times. The Second Continental Congress established the forerunner to the modern Postal Service, appointing Benjamin Franklin to be the first postmaster general in 1775. In the more than two centuries since, the Postal Service (known previously as the Post Office and the Post Office Department) served as the primary means of communication between citizens and businesses in the far-flung colonies, states, and territories.

For most of that history, the Postal Service has operated under the Private Express Statutes, which give it a monopoly on the delivery of letters over postal routes.³ In 1934, Congress also granted a monopoly on access to mailboxes, making it illegal to deliver any item to a mailbox or mail slot without paying postage. The Postal Service has five major classes of mail including First-Class, Standard (commercial or advertising mail), Shipping and Packages, Periodicals, and International Mail. Standard and First-Class Mail generate the largest revenue stream, comprising 83 percent of total mail delivered and 67 percent of mail revenue.

Though the Post Office played a vital role, it was hampered by decades of political patronage, mismanagement, labor unrest, and graft. The Post Office reached a crisis point in the mid-1960s, typified by a delivery strike in Chicago in 1966. In 1969, Congress began looking at ways to fix the Post Office, and the Postal Reorganization Act took shape. Under that proposal, the Post Office would no longer be a Cabinet-level agency, but an independent executive agency with a mission to maintain universal service and to operate on a break-even basis.⁴ In August 1970, President Nixon signed the Postal Reorganization Act, and the Post Office Department became the U.S. Postal Service—not a government corporation but an "independent establishment in the executive branch." Thirty-six years later Congress passed the Postal Accountability and Enhancement Act which reformed rate setting, introduced stronger limits on USPS vis-à-vis unfair competition with the private

sector, strengthened the role of the Postal Regulatory Commission, and required USPS to pre-pay retirement funds.⁵

While USPS was able to perform adequately financially (in part because postal rates increased 27 percent after the 1970 Act) until the mid-2000s, in the last decade, the Internet has eaten into demand for physical mail as the movement of bits is displacing movement of atoms. From 2001 to 2012, mail volume fell 23 percent, with the most profitable first class mail volume falling by 34 percent.⁶ (see Figure 1) And in the last year mail volume declined an additional 1.5 percent, with all of the loss and more in the most profitable first class mail.



Figure 1: Trends in USPS Mail Volume⁷

At the same time, the number of delivery points USPS must deliver to has increased 13 percent since 2001, while the number of post offices has fallen by just 4 percent. (see Figure 2) However, USPS has been able to shed some workers in response to declining mail volumes, with workers declining by 32 percent since 2001, but still above 1978 levels. (see Figure 3)



Figure 2: USPS Delivery Points⁸



Figure 3: USPS Employment⁹

As a result, USPS income in constant dollars is lower today than it was in 1986, with its income peaking in 2003. (see Figure 4) In contrast, its expenses (in constant dollars) peaked in 2007, and today are higher than in 1997. (see Figure 5)



Figure 4: USPS Income¹⁰



Figure 5: USPS Expenses¹¹

As a result, USPS has been hemorrhaging money. From 2007 to 2012, USPS has lost over \$44 billion in constant 2012 dollars, with an unprecedented loss of \$16 billion in 2012. In the first quarter of 2013, USPS posted a net loss of \$1.9 billion, with \$16.3 billion in revenues and \$18.2 billion of expenses.¹² (see Figure 6)



Figure 6: USPS Net Income¹³

As mail volumes decline, either USPS must become more efficient and downsize or postage rates must be increased. However, if postage rates increase, the incentive to move toward Internet-based communications increases both for first class mail (e.g., to electronic bill payment) and standard mail (e.g., to online marketing). In fact, the "elasticity of demand" for postal services may be higher than it once was, precisely because senders now have more choices.¹⁴ Higher rates could create a self-reinforcing downward spiral whereby as rates go up volume goes down, requiring even higher rate increases, etc. If rates do increase, the "death spiral" will continue until a new point of equilibrium is reached, but it is impossible to foresee where that point will be.

How Did This Happen?

On its face, USPS's challenge is that the organization is bleeding money while providing aservice that is not keeping pace with technological change. But the underlying cause stems from the fact that USPS was established as a nationwide organization to collect, transport and deliver information that was embedded in paper and we have moved on to a world in which information increasingly travels on electronic networks provided by the private sector.

Declining Mail Volumes

While USPS competes with UPS and FedEx, its real competitors are companies like Apple, AT&T, Google, Microsoft, Yahoo, and Verizon, or more accurately e-mail, broadband, and computers. In other words, USPS is competing against digital communications. And it is losing.

The biggest problem facing USPS is the decline in first class mail due to electronic diversion. First class mail is one of the largest contributors to the overhead costs of USPS, but volumes have declined. In 2012 first class mail generated 44 percent of USPS revenue

and accounted for 42 percent of volume, while standard mail accounted for 50 percent of volume, but only 25 percent of revenues. While first class mail volume grew 48 percent in the 1980s, its growth slowed in the 1990s (16 percent) and declined in the 2000s (-25 percent), with another 12 percent decline from 2010 to 2012.¹⁵ Total mail volume declined less, but still 23 percent since 2000.

This decline is due in large measure to advances in the Internet. The share of American households with broadband Internet access went from less than 5 percent in 2000 to over 90 percent today, with 96 percent of households having wireline broadband networks available for them.¹⁶ Approximately 70 percent of households have computers, while over 40 percent have smart phones.¹⁷ Over 70 percent of the adult population uses e-mail and half pay their bills online.¹⁸ Evite, which allows people to send electronic invitations (instead of the traditional birthday card party invite, for example) has over 15 million unique users every month, while "Facebook events" lets Facebook users send Internet invitations.¹⁹

Moreover, as Internet technology will only get better and more ubiquitous in years to come, these percentages can be expected to increase over the next decade. Wireline and wireless broadband speeds continue to improve. Over just the last year, average U.S. broadband speeds have increased by 25 percent.²⁰ The new 4G LTE wireless network, which provides speeds five to ten times faster than the older 3G networks, is now available to 90 percent of U.S. households. And social network use has exploded, with worldwide Facebook users growing from 12 million in 2006 to over a billion today.

Online advertising has also increased, growing from \$7.3 billion in 2003 to \$36.6 billion in 2012,²¹ and it is expected to continue to grow by 17 percent over the next few years.²² And while direct mail has a better response rate than e-mail, its response rate has declined 25 percent in the last nine years.²³ Moreover, e-mail advertising, while having a lower response rate, has a four times higher return on investment than direct mail.²⁴ And social networks continue to grow as an advertising platform. In 2012, 85 percent of B2B marketers used LinkedIn to market their products or services 2012.²⁵

In addition, with the increased adoption of e-book readers and tablets and increased functionality for displaying magazines, paper magazine subscriptions could very well decline over the next decade. It's easy to forget that the first Apple iPad was released just three years ago. Today, one-third of Americans own either a tablet or e-book reader.²⁶ And while many thought that services like Netflix DVDs by mail would turn around USPS mail volume declines, it's clear that the days of that particular business model are limited as more Americans turn to digital downloads.²⁷

And the trends are likely to continue, one reason is generational. Younger cohorts are less likely to rely on the physical mail and more likely to embrace digital alternatives. This is one reason why the Boston Consulting, for example, predicts that mail volumes may decline 34 percent from 2009 to 2020, with virtually all the declines coming in the most profitable first class mail, where the portion of total margin available to cover fixed costs exceeds 70 percent, compared to just 21 percent for standard mail.²⁸ In short, digital

In short, digital technology is likely to lead to a continued decline in paper mail, especially the first class mail that contributes most to the overhead costs of USPS. technology is likely to lead to a continued decline in paper mail, especially the first class mail that contributes most to the overhead costs of USPS.

Difficulty in Cutting Costs

With powerful unions and Congressional mandates standing in the way, USPS has found it hard to cut costs to the extent needed. Postal unions have historically resisted changes that could decrease costs. For example, union opposition slowed USPS from installing automated machines in the lobbies of postal stations that could weigh parcels, determine the postage due, and print the postage stickers so customers could affix them and drop them off in the outgoing mail bins. Moreover, because the unions are so powerful, postal employees are able to extract a wage premium over their private sector counterparts.²⁹

Another serious problem is interference by Congress. Congress has stretched the universal service obligation from simply requiring that USPS serve every mailing address to mandating levels of service. For example, USPS is prohibited by statute from closing any of the 37,000 postal stations for poor financial performance.³⁰ Congress also places a rider on the annual postal appropriations bill that prohibits USPS from reducing service; this forecloses several options that could contribute to cost savings, such as cutting delivery to five days per week or requiring some customers to move their mailboxes from the front door to the curb.³¹ USPS recently proposed shifting to five day a week delivery, arguing it would save as much as \$3.5 billion per year, but backed off after concluding they do not have the authority to do so and as Congress voiced its opposition. Although the intent of Congress is to prevent USPS from cutting service to disadvantaged and rural areas, the effect is to saddle the postal system with high costs that result in massive losses. Members of Congress have also intervened to prevent the closure or relocation of postal data-processing and mail-processing centers, making it more difficult for USPS to cut costs while maintaining service levels for end customers.

The result is that USPS has too many post offices and sorting facilities. For example, Robert Cohen, Luigi di Paulo, Renee Sheehy and Vincenzo Visco Comandini find that "the distribution of post offices is very different than it would be if post offices were distributed on the basis of market forces."³² In the mid-2000s, 51 percent of post offices were located in rural areas, compared to only 12 percent of U.S. pharmacies or bank branches.

Proposals to Fix USPS

There is no shortage of proposals to fix USPS. The Postal Accountability and Enhancement Act of 2006 allowed for some progress to be made but nowhere near enough. Congress is debating another round of postal reform, but with significantly different approaches from the House and the Senate. In addition, many stakeholders, advocates and scholars have proposed an array of solutions. These solutions can be classified into two types: proposals to allow USPS to increase revenue and those designed to allow it to cut costs.

Proposals to Increase USPS Revenues

USPS can address its fiscal woes by either cutting costs or increasing revenue (or doing both). For many, increasing revenue is the preferred option, in part because it avoids having to deal with politically tough questions of downsizing. There are two major ways USPS can increase revenue: get government subsidies or enter new lines of business. Neither represents a viable strategy.

Subsidies

Some have called for the government to fund the USPS budget out of general funds. Cornell law professor Michael Dorf has argued that "so long as Congress believes that the Post Office fosters its goals of national unity through a connected populace, it should extend the Post Office a lifeline" in the form of a subsidy.³³ But Dorf goes on to admit that "given the long-term trends, it almost does not matter what form that lifeline takes. Any solution to the problems besetting the Post Office will necessarily be a stopgap." Postal analyst James I. Campbell has argued that the federal government should pay USPS for all costs not covered by commercial mail costs and expenses (e.g., universal service, retail facilities, etc.)³⁴ National Association of Letter Carrier president Fredric Rolando has argued that "to say that we must adhere to the post-1983 convention forever assumes that the taxpaying public receives no benefit from the Postal Service and therefore should never have to pay any of its costs. We believe this assumption is wrong—all Americans benefit from the Postal Services, taxpayers and ratepayers alike."³⁵

And while USPS claims it does not want subsidies, the fact is that its efforts to convince Congress to let it off the hook for funding its retirement health obligations is in essence a call for a subsidy. USPS's failure in 2011 and 2012 to pay the \$5.5 billion annual retiree health benefit prefunding payment represents a de facto subsidy from the federal government since when USPS eventually declares "bankruptcy"—which it likely will do absent serious reform—taxpayers will be on the hook to pay postal workers' retirement benefits.

Many groups, including USPS, have argued that the Postal Accountability and Enhancement Act of 2006 unfairly forces USPS to overfund retirement benefits of current and future employees. But a 2012 U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) study shows that if USPS were to go back to their pay-as-you-go approach to funding retiree health benefits it would increase its unfunded liability by as much as by \$130 billion by 2040.³⁶

There are three problems with subsidies. First, they are unfair. They are asking American taxpayers to subsidize either USPS workers or mailers. Second, they are inefficient. Economists justify subsidies if they respond to a market failure, especially one where an activity contributes positive externalities, or addresses an equity issue. But there is a compelling case that USPS provides no positive externalities and may even provide negative ones. Externalities are defined as the consequence of an economic activity that is experienced by unrelated third parties.

USPS and the Postal Regulatory Commission (PRC) have tried to argue that there are significant social benefits from USPS. For example, a recent report by the Urban Institute

supported by the PRC identified "dozens of benefits" in eight broad categories.³⁷ But most of these benefits were ones that customers received in exchange for paying for postal services, not externalities, such as delivering voting by mail ballots and being able to apply for passports by mail. And the benefits they did identify as externalities, such as environmental benefits, are not really externalities since they include things like "USPS reduces gasoline consumption by mapping out energy-efficient routes," or "mail accounts for less than 5 percent of all municipal waste" or "some post offices are drop-off points for recycling cell phones."³⁸ These are not externalities.

As such there is little evidence that individuals other than senders and receivers of mail receive a benefit from USPS. Indeed, one could argue that society pays a cost for this, with excessive advertising (which is largely a zero-sum activity that only changes which company gets a sale, not overall sales), and increased air pollution and greenhouse gas emissions from producing and delivering paper instead of electrons.³⁹ In contrast, there is evidence that there are considerable positive externalities from the use of the Internet.⁴⁰ As such, partial subsidies would slow the inexorable shift to the Internet and the positive externalities from it. As some studies show, mail is now more price elastic than some initially thought, and commercial mail even more so.⁴¹ As a result, increased prices and/or reduced service will lead to a shift to other modes with greater efficiencies and positive externalities.

Third, there is no way that one can argue that allocating billions of taxpayer dollars to USPS would be a better investment for the nation than instead spending that money on activities like science, or education or transportation infrastructure that produce significant economic gains.⁴² Morever, given the massive federal budget deficit, it is unlikely that Congress would support spending taxpayer money on USPS.

Rates Increases

The 2006 postal reform legislation prohibited USPS from increasing postal rates annually faster than increases in the Consumer Price Index (CPI) absent "exceptional or extraordinary circumstances." The logic of the legislation was that price caps would force USPS to cut costs. To some extent they have, but given that Congress limits USPS's ability to cut costs, the price caps have put USPS in a double bind. If Congress is not serious about fundamental reforms of the kind discussed below, there will be only two choices if it wants to avoid the complete financial collapse of USPS: subsidization, which as described above is an ill-advised idea, or rate increases. But while rate increases can help reduce the budget gap, they are not a long-term solution as they can increase the death spiral (higher rates mean less mail volume, which necessitate higher rates, and then less volume, etc.).

New Lines of Business

Perhaps the most popular recommendation for fixing USPS's financial crisis is to allow it to get into new lines of business. Current law limits USPS to selling postage stamps, stamped paper, cards and ancillary items. The theory is that if Congress lifts these restrictions that USPS can make significantly more money in other lines of business and that these profits will be so large that they will cross-subsidize its money-losing postal business.

As such, partial subsidies would slow the inexorable shift to the Internet and the positive externalities from it. The idea of USPS getting into new lines of business is not new. For years USPS has tried to raise revenue through various avenues other than delivery of mail. These products have been related to the primary mission of USPS to varying degrees. Some of the products were clearly not related to the primary mission, such as clothing and other products featuring images of stamps.Some products were tangentially related to the primary mission, such as packaging services and supplies.

In fact, past USPS entry into competitive product lines has largely failed. A decade ago GAO issued a report on the Postal Service's e-commerce initiatives.⁴³ The report showed that USPS ventures into electronic commerce were a mess: new product initiatives were launched without proper approval or oversight, and the financial records of the initiatives were so bad that it was impossible for GAO to determine whether USPS made or lost money on its efforts, let alone the amounts involved. For example, seeing that more and more Americans were using e-bill payment functions, USPS invested to get into the electronic bill payment function. Yet, most banks now provide this service for free to customers since it saves them money in not having to process paper checks.

But this has not stopped the idea from having a new life. MIT professor Michael Cusamano argues that:

In the unrelated to mail category, financial services such as banking (savings accounts in particular, which are not costly to maintain) and insurance (such as simple term policies or product warrantees) come immediately to mind. The USPS could provide greater access to its infrastructure to other businesses as well as other government agencies, local, state, and national—a potentially enormous market. For example, postal workers could conduct the census as they deliver mail, or process and deliver official documents, such as licenses and inspection permits, perhaps while offering notary services. Postal workers could become meter readers where this is necessary, or help the elderly pay utility bills through mobile payment devices. The USPS could put advertising on trucks or allow mobile cellphone operators to mount antennas. The trucks could carry air quality monitoring equipment. The USPS could digitize and sort mail and then send it out electronically to customers who prefer not to have paper...there could be a service that lets only registered users store and send paper copies of photos, greeting cards, or postcards through the mail to other registered users after sending them to a USPS Web site. The USPS would then print the photos and cards (or subcontract the printing) according to customer instructions and then deliver them. Another service could be similar to the above but target secure documents, stored electronically and valid only when delivered in physical form (official copies of birth and death certificates, marriage licenses, divorce documents, stock certificates, deeds, permits, contracts, and so forth).⁴⁴

More recently, USPS formed its Digital Solutions Group in May 2012 which is intended "to better explore growth opportunities in the digital space, and to translate those opportunities into new streams of revenue, enhance the value of our current offerings, and improve customer experiences."⁴⁵ Likewise, in a report that proposes that USPS enter the

e-government business, the USPS Office of Inspector General stated that "the Postal Service could provide a community service by designating Post Offices in underserved areas as access points or broadband hotspots, offering wireless access to the public."⁴⁶ They go on to propose that "interested citizens could use kiosks to look up information on applicable laws and regulations, submit federal loan applications, have their identities authenticated, attach electronic signatures, and file all required paperwork in digital or physical form. The Small Business Administration could potentially lease excess window space in postal retail locations throughout the country to have their agents available to assist citizens in a cost effective manner."⁴⁷

At first glance, allowing USPS to get into other lines of business seems appealing: the Postal Service is facing an annual deficit of billions of dollars, and a debt of billions more. As new technologies decrease the need for physical mail, it is becoming clear that the Postal Service will have to either cut costs or implement significant rate hikes. Allowing USPS to get into non-postal businesses and earn profits will alleviate the pressure for rate hikes or taxpayer bailouts. Moreover, it sounds like a good way to increase efficiency, especially for those product lines that are related to its primary mission: the local post office is right there, they have extra room in the lobby, why not use it to sell boxes and bubble wrap? Or use the USPS trucks to deliver pizza in the evenings?

There are two problems with this line of thinking. The first is that it's not as if there are numerous profitable activities sitting fallow just waiting for USPS to find them. Banks already provide banking service. Clothing companies make clothes. Internet companies provide e-mail services. The notion that USPS could make supranormal profits in these new lines of business large enough to bail out its money-losing mail delivery line of business is dubious at best. For example, there is no evidence that USPS could make any money from providing broadband wireless hotspots, given that companies like Starbucks and many broadband providers offer it for free to their customers. Other ideas like storing documents electronically and then delivering them or reading meters are likely at best to have very short product lives (if they can live at all) as America transitions to full electronic documents and smart meters. And there is no evidence that consumers are willing to pay for services like getting an e-mail address linked to their physical addresses, and if they were, why existing e-mail providers would not already provide this service. In short, the potential of generating billions of dollars in profits from these activities to compensate for ongoing postal losses is improbable at best.

The second problem is that non-postal products and services are commercial enterprises, and the Postal Service is a government entity. It is not appropriate for USPS to expand its charter past the basic function of delivering physical mail to competing with private enterprises in electronic bill payment, e-mail, provision of Internet service, retail sales, or any other private enterprise. It is proper for government to consider providing services only when there is a natural monopoly, where there is a significant public goods justification (as there is with National Public Radio, for instance), or when equity considerations are involved. But many of the businesses USPS has tried to start, like the Internet businesses or a clothing line with the USPS brand, do not meet this test.⁴⁸

The function of the Postal Service is to move physical mail; the Postal Service should move atoms, not bits. Because USPS sees its mission as binding the nation together, postal executives seem to believe that their function is the movement of information. It is not. The function of the Postal Service is to move physical mail; the Postal Service should move atoms, not bits. Last mile delivery of mail may be a natural monopoly, but there is no natural monopoly in the movement of information, and certainly no monopoly in the provision of information-related services, such as electronic billing, tax preparation, or providing Internet access. This is not to say that USPS should have no Internet presence whatsoever. On the contrary, USPS should expand into Internet enhancements of its mail service, such as online package tracking, or perhaps using GPS on postal vehicles.⁴⁹ But these business opportunities and the profits from them are likely to be limited.

Proposals to Cut Costs

As much as some might work to find ways to shift USPS to other lines of business, fundamentally USPS is in the business of delivering physical mail. Everything else is ancillary. As such, with declining mail volumes the only real path to sustainability is to cut costs. There are two paths to cost cutting, an incremental path and a more transformative path.

Incremental Cost Cutting

One of the largest single factors that prevents USPS from cutting costs is Congress. Because of language in Title 39 of the U.S. Code, and a perennial rider to the Treasury and Postal Appropriations bill, USPS is prohibited by law from making changes that could save billions of dollars a year. But according to the GAO, USPS has not reduced its retail postal and mail processing facilities enough to match declining volumes.⁵⁰ If the postal system is going to be preserved, USPS will need to be able to close facilities and reduce the frequency of mail delivery.

One easy change would be to give USPS the authority to close those postal stations where other alternatives are available, particularly those with operating costs far out of line with the number of customers served. Many unnecessary postal stations are in urban areas, where other postal stations are available within a few miles or even within a few blocks. There is no reason that these stations cannot be closed.⁵¹

Moreover, if the mail collection function is opened more widely to competition, as we suggest below, the number of postal facilities that could be closed would be even larger, since private alternatives (e.g., Mail Boxes Etc. or the local grocery store) could take their place. There may be some postal stations that must remain open, even though they are not economically justifiable, either because customers have no other easy alternatives (e.g., private companies have not stepped forward to provide postal services) or because the facilities are key to the logistics of universal delivery. However, USPS should have the power to make those decisions based on its needs and financial situation.

Likewise, Congress should allow USPS to close mail processing facilities. Holding to the idea that USPS is a jobs program for postal workers living in particular congressional districts means that USPS will continue to hemorrhage money. Closing facilities would have the added advantage of reducing mail-related air pollution emissions. Allowing USPS to close unneeded facilities could reduce CO2 emissions by 15 percent.⁵²

Savings could also come from reducing deliveries from six days a week. Depending on the future trends in postal volume, USPS may need to evolve to a three day a week delivery system (Monday, Wednesday, and Friday for some routes and Tuesday, Thursday and Saturday for others). The potential for cost savings in labor are obvious, but fewer delivery days could save in other ways as well, such as reducing maintenance and replacement costs on delivery vehicles. Given that over 90 percent of mail is business mail (either marketing or bills) that can for the most part tolerate an extra day of delivery time, the idea that reducing mail delivery, even to 3 days a week, would lead to significant consumer harm is far-fetched. Granted, package delivery is somewhat different, since it is often competing against the convenience of going to a local store yet some will argue that six days a week is sufficient. If frequent delivery is so important why don't we institute twice a day delivery as they did in London in the 1800s? The answer is because it would cost significantly more. Most Americans (70 percent) in fact support reduced delivery, at least to five days a week.⁵³ And those who oppose it may do so because they do not believe they are actually bearing the costs of six day a week delivery. But if they were to be asked, "would you rather pay \$50 dollars per year extra and get six day a week delivery or save the \$50 and get 3 day a week delivery," it's likely most Americans would take the \$50.54 USPS should also be allowed to require the installation of curbside boxes at more homes, particularly in less densely populated suburban areas, which would cut the costs of mail delivery.

Finally, USPS could save money if it were allowed to more easily cut wages and/or benefits. This would require Congress to require arbitrators considering collective bargaining agreements to consider the Postal Service's current and projected financial condition.

These steps are important, but may not be enough, especially given the projected declines in postal volume. Therefore more compressive solutions are needed.

Full Privatization: A Step Too Far

One comprehensive reform solution that some advocate for is to privatize the Postal Service.⁵⁵ Their reasoning is simple: because no one within USPS stands to benefit directly if the organization becomes more efficient, gains market share, or offers new and innovative products and services, USPS has less incentive to fix its problems.⁵⁶ Privatization seeks to change that by creating "residual claimants," who can keep USPS profits for themselves. If USPS has owners or investors who stand to gain financially from improved efficiency and higher quality service, then improved efficiency and higher quality service are bound to follow, at least in theory.

If privatization is to work, many issues need to be resolved. Will the government retain a stake in the private corporation, and if so, will it be a minority or majority stake? Will the newly private corporation still benefit from the belief that the U.S. government will bail it out of any financial trouble?⁵⁷ Would foreign companies, including foreign postal services, be allowed to invest in a privatized USPS? Should USPS become employee-owned, thereby strengthening the performance incentive feed-back loop and possibly ameliorating the serious labor relations problems within the organization? How will USPS assets, which belong to the government, be valued so that the capital raised by privatization properly compensates taxpayers for the assets that they lose while maintaining a pool of capital to

fund USPS needs going forward? Who will assume liabilities for future health benefits? Questions such as these constitute considerable, though not insurmountable, barriers to a workable privatization proposal.

Even if USPS is privatized, however, it cannot be set free from strong government control. While collection, processing, and transport of physical mail can efficiently sustain multiple firms competing for business, the "final mile" delivery of mail into mailboxes is a natural monopoly. The postal system has significant economies of scale that constitute high barriers to entry for other firms, including high fixed costs of final mile delivery, which accounts for more than one-third of total USPS costs. Analyses done by the staff at the Postal Rate Commission demonstrate how daunting the barriers can be: even if a competing firm could deliver the mail for 50 percent less per piece (due to lower labor costs and higher efficiency), and even if the firm delivered five days each week instead of six, the competitor would have to capture over 30 percent of the delivery market share just to break even.⁵⁸ Another analysis indicated that only 15 percent of total mail volume delivered to residences would be contestable by competing firms.²⁸ Having two carriers deliver mail to each neighborhood means increased total delivery costs.

Assuming that a privatized USPS would still be a natural monopoly, serious tensions would arise between the need to allow the private corporation to operate freely as a business and the need to strictly regulate its rates and business practices to ensure that no anticompetitive behavior arises. It is easy to imagine scenarios under which a privatized USPS might engage in anti-competitive behavior. A likely candidate would be expansion into "pre-postal" lines of business, such as printing catalogs or advertising flyers, and offering customers "turnkey" discounts, thus leveraging that early stage of the postal value chain with the end stage of delivery to recapture those parts of the value chain that have been lost to work-sharing.⁵⁹

Absolute firewalls would also need to be established to ensure that monopoly profits do not subsidize competitive products and lead to predatory pricing. Of course, investors in a privatized USPS would likely chafe under the (inherently political) constraints on their business. On the other hand, investors could simply take a pass on investing in a privatized USPS that will be forced to operate under a constant dark cloud of anti-trust accusations, investigations, and lawsuits.

Privatization could also further weaken USPS's financial position because it would mean the end of indirect government subsidies. The Postal Service does not pay a host of taxes and fees faced by most corporations: income on its "profits", property taxes on facilities, registration fees for its delivery vehicles, or even parking tickets (which can cost other delivery firms millions of dollars each year). Other noncash subsidies include the ability to borrow from the U.S. Treasury and the power of eminent domain.⁶⁰ Given that USPS is already facing massive deficits, taking away these subsidies would only make things worse in the short term, even if a privatized USPS could experience rapid efficiency gains to counteract the additional costs. Again, investors may well be reluctant to buy into a corporation that is faced with dealing with this whole new set of financial and management issues.⁶¹ In the end, full privatization sounds better in theory than it would likely turn out in practice, even if the controversies over the mechanics of privatization could be magically resolved. Postal reform efforts should therefore focus on how to bring greater competition and efficiency to the upstream parts of the postal system while maintaining the USPS monopoly in last mile sorting and delivery.

Evolve USPS to a Last Mile Delivery Service

The reason for a government owned and operated Postal Service was two-fold—the nation needed an organization that would deliver mail to high and low cost locations and its functions were a natural monopoly. In fact, today only the last mile final sort and delivery is a natural monopoly. Other functions, such as collection, long-distance transportation, and processing are anything but natural monopolies and in fact have been opened up somewhat to competition. But having two or more companies do a final delivery sort to deliver the mail every day to the same houses (or different houses in the same neighborhood) is inherently inefficient. What used to take one mail person to deliver mail would now take two. So the right path forward for USPS is to specialize in what they do best and what is in fact the only remaining natural monopoly—last mile delivery.

There are two ways to do this: one based on subtraction of costs and the other based on addition. The subtraction cost method, which USPS has been engaged in for several decades, is known as work-sharing. Under work-sharing, USPS offers discounts to mailers who accept some of the functions that would otherwise be performed by postal employees. For example, the further a piece of mail is delivered into the postal system, the greater the discount. USPS has created special facilities to facilitate processing of mail taking advantage of lower rates. Discounts are also given for mass mailings that are presorted into carrier routes and placed in "walk sequence," so that no further sorting is necessary. These discounts are entirely appropriate and contribute to the overall efficiency of the postal system.⁶² But USPS does not currently offer discounts for first class mail "drop shipped" at the local sortation plant.

While work-sharing provides useful incentives, it is premised on the notion that USPS remains in all parts of the mail processes functions and that it provides carefully calculated discounts to particular types of activities. Moreover, USPS tends to oppose efficiency-boosting incentives most strongly when mailers already have an incentive to increase efficiency on their own. For example, bundling bulk mail on pallets can generate significant efficiencies and savings for both mailers and USPS. But because many bulk mailers began using pallets for other reasons, USPS resisted giving back the savings in the form of a worksharing discount, arguing that such a discount would not be an incentive since mailers were beginning to use pallets anyway. It may be true that the discount would be pure profit for mailers already using pallets, but the full pass-through of savings as a principle will not only encourage other mailers to start using pallets, but also encourage mailers to invest in other efficiency-boosting operations more quickly and more aggressively.

A simpler and more efficient alternative to work-sharing discounts is to provide a last mile delivery charge. USPS already does this for packages. More than 21 percent of FedEx deliveries are dropped off by a USPS postal carrier. Here, acceptance, sorting, and transport

So the right path forward for USPS is to specialize in what they do best and what is in fact the only remaining natural monopoly—last mile delivery. are done by the private sector, in this case FedEx, but delivery is done by USPS. This model should be extended to all mail, including first class mail. In this model, private sector providers in competition with one another would accept mail, process it, and transport it to local delivery areas. From there, USPS (or a designated contractor) would then sort the mail in address delivery order for the local postal dispatchperson to deliver. USPS would charge companies to deliver the mail based on their average costs for the entire delivery network and these rates would be set by the PRC.

Others have argued for this vision as well. For example, postal scholars Michael A. Crew and Paul R. Kleindorfer argue that "many of the upstream services such as collection, transportation, and mail process could be subjected to increased competition with local delivery remaining as a regulated monopoly. Postal administrations would provide only the local delivery networks and the sortation needed for local delivery."⁶³

This model would also encourage the evolution away from USPS-run post offices to ones run by the private sector. The Postal Service currently has two models by which the private sector can offer retail postal services: the Contract Postal Unit and the Village Post Office. A Contract Postal Unit is a retail postal facility located inside retail establishments, such as grocery stores and drug stores. The Village Post Office is similar in that it is a retail postal facility operated by a community business. The GAO found that these arrangements offer consumers greater convenience because of the additional locations and increased hours of operation.⁶⁴

Imagine being able to mail a package from the checkout line at the grocery store, where a highly accurate scale is already available and a transaction is about to take place anyway. Mail could also be accepted at services like Mail Boxes Etc, at UPS, or even at drug stores, convenience stores, shopping malls, office supply stores, or any other place where senders might be going anyway. The address and postage could be printed onto stickers for parcels or onto standard-size envelopes that would overwrap cards and letters. The acceptor could sort (local and distant) and aggregate the mail contracts with private transport to deliver the mail directly to local sorting facilities. Many retail businesses would clamor to provide these services, as it is a way to attract customers to stores with very little initial investment for the provision of the service. Shifting the collection role to private companies could cut costs through more aggressive use of technology, while providing better service, more convenient locations, longer hours, and shorter lines.

Last mile sorting and delivery is a natural monopoly. The postal letter carrier cannot have two different bundles of route-ready mail. But there is no reason why the final delivery sorting function for each particular area could not be contracted out by USPS to private parties, provided there is only one final sort plant per delivery area. Last mile delivery should continue to be operated by USPS, however, in part because of the differences in costs between delivery areas and the need for universal delivery.

Key Questions to Resolve

As discussed above, a number of analysts and advocates have proposed evolving USPS to a last mile delivery service model. And to be sure, this would represent a significant change in

operations for USPS. As such, a number of issues arise in response. In their review of a similar proposal authored by several postal thought leaders, the National Academies of Public Administration issued a report that addressed some of these issues.⁶⁵ Among these are:

Will this Proposal Improve the Fiscal Condition of USPS?

The most important question concerns whether a last mile would focus improve the fiscal condition of USPS. The National Academy's report had concerns that "executing the concept could negatively impact revenues."⁶⁶ It would negatively impact revenues because USPS would be exiting from much of the postal business, except principally for last mile functions. But because of this, it would also positively impact costs. The new focus would allow USPS to significantly shed costs, presuming that Congress gives it the flexibility to do so.

A related question is whether this proposal would enable the upstream functions to be conducted at a lower cost than having USPS conduct them. There is both evidence and logic to suggest this would be the case. For example, GAO found that contract postal units are significantly more cost-efficient, with costs of \$0.17 for each dollar of revenue earned, compared to \$0.51 cents in costs for each dollar earned by post offices.⁶⁷ This is only logical since these units are able to share the costs of space and labor with other functions, such as selling retail goods. In addition, as the National Academies argued, "private sector work rules are demonstrably more flexible than those currently in place for Postal Service career employees"—allowing private sector providers to better deploy new and more efficient technologies and to gain higher levels of productivity.⁶⁸ And some of the savings would also come from paying private sector wages and salaries, which are lower than USPS salaries. But the fact is that we don't have to be able to predict—in any kind of operations management way—whether this model of last mile delivery charge would allow the private sector to provide upstream postal services at a lower cost; if it does not, then the private sector will not enter the market.

Will the Private Sector Step Up?

Another related question is whether the private sector would take advantage of this opportunity for a public-private partnership. The National Academy report raises concerns: "Substantial capital outlays would likely be required of private sector mail processors as upstream operations shift away from the Postal Service exclusively to them. Not only would these expenditures for plant and equipment likely be sizable as an investment proposition, but they also may not be deemed very attractive as a long-term value proposition as mail volumes continue to decline."⁶⁹ Again this may be true, but it also may not be. One could imagine companies that already have existing distribution operations expanding into more mainstream postal products. But again, there is either value here or not, and the only way to find out is to set the last mile delivery charge and see what happens. If nothing happens, USPS would continue to provide its upstream functions. If the private sector does step up, by definition it will be at a lower cost and/or higher value than USPS provision.

Pricing and Universal Service Commitments

The key to this new model is the setting of the final mile delivery price. From an economic efficiency point of view, prices should usually reflect as closely as possible the costs of providing the service. Currently this is not the case. First class mail costs the same to deliver in the same town as it does to deliver it across the nation, or to deliver in a densely populated area or a thinly populated one. For business, non-first class mail, this is not always the case, as businesses can transport their mail across the nation and receive a work sharing discount.

So one question is whether the new model would evolve into a multiple price model depending on cost. In order to preserve the universal service obligation, the PRC should require USPS to charge single mailers one price for delivery, regardless of the delivery unit area. However, for routes that are significantly above the average cost to deliver to, USPS should have the right to alter the quality of service (e.g., fewer days of delivery per week, requiring curbside delivery, etc.). In addition, bulk mailers could be charged more for delivering to such areas and less for areas where delivery costs are less. For example, USPS could add a special last number zip code indicating cost of delivery (e.g., a "1" would be the cheapest, while a "5" might be the most expensive).

Another issue concerns what costs USPS could be allowed to recover through their "last mile" charge. Clearly it should be allowed to recover all the direct and indirect costs attributable to final sort and delivery, as well as costs to cover the related overhead. However, as the private sector gains more market share in upstream services, USPS costs would decline more slowly than its revenues due to the time lags and institutional inertia involved in reducing costs. As such, Congress might want to allow the PRC to allow USPS to also recover some small share of the other upstream USPS costs, with the provision that this additional charge would decline over a period of time to zero.

Other charges not set by USPS should be left up to the private sector. If private companies charge more than USPS charges, they may not obtain market share. If they charge less, it may be that some private postal units will establish differential pricing, charging more for "long distance" mail than for local. It's also important to remember that different local and long distance mailing rates are not unique. The United States in fact used to have a local and long distance price for mail before 1885 and from 1932 to 1944. Charging more for "long distance" mail and less for "local" mail would be more efficient, and while it might marginally reduce long distance mail, it might marginally increase local mail.

Transition Issues

If Congress were to require USPS to set a final mile delivery charge and accept all kinds of mail for final mile delivery, this transition to a public-private hybrid postal model would not happen overnight. As such there would be transition issues involved. For example, the National Academies worried that "there may be declines in performance due to waning morale as postal workers and mail handlers, who have a long and proud tradition as Postal Service employees, know that their future role in upstream operations will be phased out."⁷⁰ But this is not really a valid concern. Should upstream Postal Service workers lose morale and lower their productivity, this would only speed the transition to a more

privatized upstream model. Moreover, if the privatized upstream model really is more efficient, not making the transition because of some short-term costs would end up costing the economy.

Another transition issue is what happens to upstream USPS workers. As in most private sector firms that face downsizing due to changing market conditions or poor firm performance, workers are not guaranteed income for life. USPS should be allowed to lay off postal workers, giving them notice under the WARN Act and some reasonable severance pay, but it should avoid generous early retirement packages as these make it harder to cut costs.

Arguments Against These Changes

Despite the possible benefits of this public-private model, some will argue against it, making a variety of claims.

USPS is Needed to Bind the Nation Together

Perhaps the most common criticism against shifting to a public-private model is that it runs counter to the very *raison d'être* of the Postal Service: to bind the nation together.⁷¹ Defenders of USPS like to point to the importance of USPS in linking together a disparate nation in the early part of our nation's development. And consistent with this, the latest USPS annual report states that USPS "is as important to nation as ever."⁷² It's hard to see how USPS is more important to the nation than it was in 1850 when we had no Internet, much less the telephone or telegraph. If USPS were to have disappeared then there would have been a clamor to recreate it. Today if it went away, the Republic would survive.

This argument about the critical role of the Postal Service is akin to saying that we should preserve the horse and buggy industry because it once provided a key means of mobility. Yes, it did, but now we have cars. USPS did once bind the nation together through communications, but technology evolves. And as technology evolves, the mission of USPS should not. Its mission should remain one of delivering letters to the last mile of all American households. It's not collection or transport. It's not e-mail. It's not operating branch banks, flower shops or food markets. And it's not selling clothes to "put the Postal Service on the cutting edge of functional fashion."⁷³

USPS Provides Jobs

Some defend USPS by claiming it provides needed jobs. The American Postal Workers Union has circulated a petition focused on reducing USPS pension payments to the Treasury premised on saving "American jobs."⁷⁴ But bailing out USPS to save jobs is akin to John Maynard Keynes's quip that to create jobs the Treasury should bury bottles filled with money and people would go to work digging them up. In other words, the U.S. economy doesn't need these particular jobs in order to create jobs. Any jobs lost from creating a more efficient postal system would mean lower costs and prices and businesses and consumers would use these savings to buy other goods and services that provide value for them. Besides, if we really want jobs in the Postal Service, why don't we ban automatic mail sorting equipment and go to twice a day delivery. That would create postal jobs (but lead to fewer jobs in other areas as people would have to pay more for postal services).

This argument about the critical role of the Postal Service is akin to saying that we should preserve the horse and buggy industry because it once provided a key means of mobility.

CONCLUSION

Fixing the postal system is no easy task. Doing so will require tremendous political will on the part of all the players. As information technologies become an ever greater part of American life, the reason for the existence of USPS will gradually become less pressing. But the need for immediate change is pressing.

These proposals laid out here will change the Postal system to such an extent that it may no longer be recognizable. Competition may well force USPS out of every part of the postal system aside from the final mile monopoly. If that happens, so be it.

The important goal is improving overall efficiency and quality in the postal system (public and private) and improving service for customers, not to preserve USPS as we know it. As long as Americans want to move pieces of paper around the country in planes and trucks, a postal system is necessary; having USPS carry that paper every step of the way is not. Opening USPS to private competition outside last mile delivery is necessary to make the postal system better, and is therefore a step that should be taken.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Shane Ham and Robert Atkinson, *Opening the Mail: A Postal System for the New Economy* (technical report, PPI, Washington, DC, 2001), http://www.ppionline.org/documents/Postal_Reform.pdf.
- 2. "Global 500 Ranking of World's Largest Corporation," *CNNMoney*, accessed May 8, 2013, http://money.cnn.com/magazines/fortune/global500/2012/countries/US.html?iid=smlrr
- 3. USPS has created significant exceptions to the mail monopoly, including the delivery of parcels and extremely urgent letters. These exceptions allow private services such as United Parcel Service (UPS) and Federal Express, as well as private courier companies, to operate.
- 4. The proposal also included pay hikes for postal workers. Despite this, the postal unions staged a massive work stoppage, foreshadowing future labor problems under reorganization.
- Postal Accountability and Enhancement Act: H.R. 6407, 109th Cong. (December 2006), http://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/109/hr6407/text
- "Pieces of Mail Handled, Number of Post Offices, Income and Expenses Since 1789," USPS.com, accessed May 8, 2013, http://about.usps.com/who-we-are/postal-history/pieces-of-mail-since-1789.htm;
 "First-Class Mail Volume Since 1926 (Number of Pieces Mailed, to the Nearest Million)," USPS.com, accessed May 8, 2013, http://about.usps.com/who-we-are/postal-history/first-class-mail-since-1926.htm.
- 7. Ibid.
- "Delivery Points Since 1905, in Millions," USPS.com, accessed May 8, 2013, http://about.usps.com/who-we-are/postal-history/delivery-points-since-1905.htm.
- "Number of Postal Employees since 1926," USPS.com, accessed May 8, 2013, http://about.usps.com/who-we-are/postal-history/employees-since-1926.htm.
- "Pieces of Mail Handled, Number of Post Offices, Income and Expenses Since 1789," USPS.com, accessed May 8, 2013, http://about.usps.com/who-we-are/postal-history/pieces-of-mail-since-1789.htm.
- 11. Ibid.
- Ron Nixon, "Postal Service Posts \$1.9 Billion Loss in Second Quarter," *New York Times*, May 10, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/11/us/postal-service-posts-1-9-billion-loss-in-secondquarter.html?_r=0.
- 13. "Pieces of Mail Handled, Number of Post Offices, Income and Expenses Since 1789," USPS.com, accessed May 8, 2013, http://about.usps.com/who-we-are/postal-history/pieces-of-mail-since-1789.htm.
- Margaret M. Cigno, Elena S. Patel, and Edward S. Pearsall, *A Random-Coefficients Discrete-Choice* Normal Model of Demand (2012), http://www.prc.gov/(S(z0v1kwm2qqfbis55tcnxwf55))/prcdocs/newsroom/techpapers/RCDCNormal_Rewrite_EP4_2749.pdf.
- 15. "First-Class Mail Volume Since 1926 (Number of Pieces Mailed, to the Nearest Million)," USPS.com.
- Bennett, Richard, Luke A. Stewart, and Robert D. Atkinson, *The Whole Picture: Where America's Broadband Networks Really Stand* (Washington, D.C.: ITIF, 2013), http://www2.itif.org/2013-whole-picture-america-broadband-networks.pdf.
- 17. James Dohnert, "ComScore: Over 129 Million Americans Own a Smartphone," *ClickZ*, March 7, 2013, http://www.clickz.com/clickz/news/2253356/comscore-over-129-million-americans-own-a-smartphone.
- Pew Internet & Life Project, "Trend Data (Adults)," accessed May 8, 2013, http://pewinternet.org/Static-Pages/Trend-Data-%28Adults%29/Online-Activites-Total.aspx.
- Laura J. Nelson, "A More Inviting Evite," *Los Angeles Times*, December 9, 2012, http://articles.latimes.com/2012/dec/09/business/la-fi-himi-woolley-20121209.
- 20. Bennett, Stewart and Atkinson, The Whole Picture: Where America's Broadband Networks Really Stand.
- 21. *Internet Advertising Revenue Report: 2012 Full Year Results* (industry survey conducted by PwC and sponsored by the Interactive Advertising Bureau, IAB & PWC, April 2013),
- http://www.iab.net/media/file/IAB_Internet_Advertising_Revenue_Report_FY_2012_rev.pdf.
 22. Del Rey, Jason, "Forrester Reduces Its Forecast for Online Ad Spending," *AdAge*, October 9, 2013, http://adage.com/article/digital/forrester-reduces-forecast-online-ad-spending/237647/
- 23. Schiff, Allison, "DMA: Direct Mail Response Rates Beat Digital," *Direct Marketing News*, June 14, 2012, http://www.dmnews.com/dma-direct-mail-response-rates-beat-digital/article/245780/#.
- 24. Chapman, Lisa, "2012 Response Rate Report," Blog: Marketing and Social Media, July 10, 2012, http://managementhelp.org/blogs/marketing/2012/07/2012-response-rate-report/.

- 26. Lee Raine and Maeve Duggan, "E-book Reading Jumps; Print Book Reading Declines," (technical report, Pew Internet & American Life Project, Washington, DC, December 2012), http://libraries.pewinternet.org/2012/12/27/e-book-reading-jumps-print-book-reading-declines/.
- Trefis Team, "How Big Can Netflix's U.S. Streaming Business Get?" *Forbes*, March 7, 2013, http://www.forbes.com/sites/greatspeculations/2013/03/07/how-big-can-netflixs-u-s-streaming-business-get/.
- 28. USPS, "Ensuring a Viable Postal Service for America: An Action Plan for the Future," http://www.apwu.org/news/burrus/2010/update12-2010-100721.pdf.
- 29. In 2001, Economist Michael Wachter, working as a consultant to USPS, calculated the wage premium to be 29.5 percent, meaning that USPS employees make 29.5 percent more than comparable employees in the private sector. See also Michael D. Bradley, Jeff L. Colvin, Norma B. Nieto and Daniel J. Tobias, "Estimating the Impact of a Uniform Price Rule in a Liberalized Postal Environment: the Case of the United States Postal Service," in *Advances in Regulatory Economics: Heightening Competition in the Postal and Delivery Sector*, edited by Michael Crew and Paul Kliendorfer (Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elger, 2010), 213-14; See also Robert Carbaugh and Thomas Tenerelli, "Restructuring the U.S. Postal Service," *Cato Journal 31*, no. 1(Winter 2011).
- 30. "No small post office shall be closed solely for operating at a deficit, it being the specific intent of the Congress that effective postal services be insured to residents of both urban and rural communities." [31 USC 101(b)]; Though it is difficult to measure how much money a given postal station "loses" in a given year, it is clear that some post offices are redundant due to other nearby retail postal facilities.
- 31. Title II of the Treasury and General Government Appropriations Act, 2000 (P.L. 106-58). In July 2001, under considerable pressure from Congress and the public, USPS announced that it was abandoning consideration of cutting the number of delivery days on certain routes.
- Robert Cohen, Luigi Di Paola, Renee Sheehy and Vincenzo Visco Comandini, "The Distribution of Post Offices in Italy and the United States," *Review of Network Economics 7*, no. 2 (2008) (preliminary draft, 4th Conference on Regulation, Competition, and Universal Service in the Postal Sector, March 7, 2006).
- Michael C. Dorf, "Should Congress Save the Post Office?" Verdict, September 14, 2011, http://verdict.justia.com/2011/09/14/should-congress-save-the-post-office.
- John Campbell, A New Governance Model for U.S. Postal Services (submitted draft, Paper presented at the Center for Research in Regulated Industries, 20th Conference on Postal and Delivery Economics, Brighton, U.K., June 2012).
- 35. Hearing on Solutions to the Crisis Facing the U.S. Postal Service, Before the Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs (February 13, 2013) (statement of Fredric V. Rolando, President, National Association of Letter Carriers), http://www.nalc.org/postal/reform/downloads/ fvr.senate.testimony.021313.PDF.
- U.S. Government Accountability Office, U.S. Postal Service: Status, Financial Outlook, and Alternative Approaches to Fund Retiree Health Benefits, (technical report, GAO, Washington, DC, 2012), http://www.gao.gov/assets/660/650511.pdf.
- Nancy Pindus, Rachel Brash, Kaitlin Franks and Elaine Morley, "A Framework for Considering the Social Value of Postal Services" (technical report, Urban Institute, Washington, DC, February 2010), http://www.urban.org/uploadedpdf/412097-postal-services-framework.pdf.
- 38. Ibid, Table 4.
- Norma B. Nieto and Adam C. Houck, "Measuring the environmental benefits of reducing the United States Postal Service's operations" in *Reforming the Postal Sector in the Face of Electronic Competition*, edited by Michael A. Crew and Paul R. Kleindorfer (Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar, 2013), 306-321.
- 40. Robert D. Atkinson, *The Case for a National Broadband Policy* (ITIF, Washington, D.C., June 2007), http://www.itif.org/files/CaseForNationalBroadbandPolicy.pdf.
- Margaret M. Cigno, Elena S. Patel, and Edward S. Pearsall, A Random-Coefficients Discrete-Choice Normal Model of Demand (2012), http://www.prc.gov/(S(z0v1kwm2qqfbis55tcnxwf55))/prcdocs/newsroom/techpapers/RCDCNormal_Rewrite_EP4_2749.pdf.
- Robert D. Atkinson and Justin Hicks, "Eroding Our Foundation: Sequestration, R&D, Innovation and U.S. Economic Growth," (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, September 2012), http://www2.itif.org/2012-eroding-foundation.pdf.
- 43. GAO/GGD00-188, September 2000.

- 44. Michael A. Cusumano, "Can Services and Platform Thinking Help the U.S. Postal Service?" *Communications of the ACM 55*, no. 4 (2012): 21.
- 45. "USPS Announces New Digital Solutions Group," (press release, Neopost USA, 2013), http://www.neopostinc.com/News/Articles/USPS-Digital-Solutions-Group.aspx.
- U.S. Postal Service Office of the Inspector General, "e-Government and the Postal Service—A Conduit to Help Government Meet Citizens' Needs," (technical report RARC-WP-13-003, Washington, D.C., January 2013), https://www.uspsoig.gov/foia_files/RARC-WP-13-003.pdf.
- 47. Ibid.
- Josh Hicks, "Postal Service to Launch Clothing Line," Washington Post, February 19, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/federal-eye/wp/2013/02/19/postal-service-to-launch-newclothing-line-in-2014/.
- 49. Such expansions should have to be justified on economic grounds, however.
- U.S. Government Accountability Office, Restructuring the U.S. Postal Service to Achieve Sustainable Financial Viability (technical report, GAO, Washington, D.C., 2013), p. 3-4, http://www.gao.gov/highrisk/restructuring_postal.
- 51. A process is in place for closing postal facilities, but the process is complicated (to ensure that the facility is not closed for the forbidden reason of losing money) and subject to intense pressure from politicians, postal unions, and interest groups. As a practical matter, USPS needs to be given unilateral authority to make closing decisions.
- Nieto and Houck, "Measuring the environmental benefits of reducing the United States Postal Service's operations," p. 306-321.
- Arlette Saenz and Sunlen Miller, "U.S. Postal Service to End Saturday Mail Delivery," ABC News, February 6, 2013, http://abcnews.go.com/blogs/politics/2013/02/u-s-postal-service-to-end-saturdaymail-delivery/.
- 54. This is calculated by assuming that USPS saves \$2 billion for every day it is not delivered. http://www.prc.gov/prc-docs/home/whatsnew/N2010-1%20Advisory%20Opinion_1689.pdf
- 55. John Stossel, "To Improve Mail Service, Privatize the Post Office," NWFDailyNews.com, April 22, 2013, http://www.nwfdailynews.com/opinion/columns/john-stossel-to-improve-mail-service-privatize-the-postoffice-1.130491; George F. Will, "Privatize the Nation's Mail Delivery," Washington Post, November 25, 2011, http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2011-11-25/opinions/35281208_1_post-offices-mail-deliveryprivate-sector.
- 56. USPS does offer performance-based bonuses to non-union employees, but these bonuses are relatively small compared to either private sector bonuses or the massive profits to be made through stock options.
- 57. An analogous example is that of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, the government-sponsored enterprises that securetize mortgages under charter from Congress. Many critics of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac contend that their profits were skewed because, even though the companies got no subsidies from the government, investors face little real risk due to the widely held belief that Congress will not let the companies fail. Which as we saw in 2009 was true. This perception, it is held, lowers the cost of capital for the companies and gives them a virtual monopoly on the secondary mortgage market.
- Robert H. Cohen, U.S. Postal Rate Commission, and Edward H. Chu, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "A Measure of Scale Economies for Postal Systems," in *Managing Change in the Postal Delivery Industries*, ed. Michael A. Crew and Paul R. Kleindorfer, Kluwer Academic Publishers, 1997.
- 59. This is exactly the business model taken in the "Mailing Online" initiative, which allows customers to send letters electronically to USPS, where they are printed and posted. Though USPS refuses to disclose financial data on this program, by most accounts it was a massive failure. This may bode well for competitors of a privatized USPS.
- 60. Though it is likely impossible to get an accurate estimate on the value of the indirect government subsidies and probably in excess of \$1 billion per year.
- 61. On the other hand, privatization could vastly improve the financial picture if USPS were able to extract monopoly rents once free of the ratemaking process, or if they were able to break their unions and slash the wage premium that postal employees enjoy.
- 62. There is some argument over whether worksharing discounts are large enough to truly reflect the savings to USPS. Another objection to worksharing is that USPS fails to capture the savings due to

featherbedding—failing to eliminate the plants, equipment, and jobs that are unneeded because of the work being done outside the postal system.

- 63. Michael A. Crew and Paul R. Kleindorfer, "Privatizing the U.S. Postal Service" in *Mail @ the Millennium: Will the Postal Service Go Private* Ed. by E.L. Hudgins (technical report, Cato Institute, Washington, D.C., 2000), http://crri.rutgers.edu/pub/wp/privatization-cato1.pdf.
- 64. Adam Summers, *Congress Takes on Postal Service Reform—Again* (Subsection of Annual Privatization Report 2013: Federal Government Privatization, Reason Foundation, Los Angeles, CA, April 2013), http://reason.org/news/show/apr-2013-postal-service.html#refA10.
- Ed Gleiman, George Gould, Ed Hudgins, and John Nolan, *Restructuring the U.S. Postal Service: The Case for a Hybrid Public-Private Partnership* (white paper, National Academy of Public Administration, January 2013), http://www.napawash.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/Hybrid-Public-Private-Postal-Service-1-2-13-3.pdf.
- 66. National Academy of Public Administration, *Reforming the U.S. Postal Service: An Independent Review of a Thought-Leader Proposal to Reform the U.S. Postal Service* (technical report 13-03, National Academy of Public Administration, March 2013), 24, http://www.napawash.org/publications/reforming-the-u-s-postal-service/.
- 67. Adam Summers, Congress Takes on Postal Service Reform-Again.
- 68. National Academy of Public Administration, *Reforming the U.S. Postal Service: An Independent Review of a Thought-Leader Proposal to Reform the U.S. Postal Service.*
- 69. Ibid.
- 70. National Academy of Public Administration, *Reforming the U.S. Postal Service: An Independent Review of a Thought-Leader Proposal to Reform the U.S. Postal Service* (technical report 13-03, National Academy of Public Administration, March 2013), 24, http://www.napawash.org/publications/reforming-the-u-s-postal-service/.
- 71. Lichtenstein, Jess. "Do We Really Want to Live Without the Post Office" *Esquire*, January 22, 2013, p.2, http://www.esquire.com/features/post-office-business-trouble-0213.
- USPS, Progress and Performance: Annual Report to Congress (annual report, USPS, Washington, DC, 2012), http://about.usps.com/publications/annual-report-comprehensive-statement-2012/annual-report-comprehensive-statement-2012.pdf.
- 73. Hicks, "Postal Service to Launch Clothing Line."
- 74. American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO, "Save the Postal Service!" May 6, 2013, http://www.apwu.org/news/nsb/2013/nsb05-130506-petition.htm.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author wishes to thank the following individuals for providing input to this report: Luke Stewart, ITIF, Megan Nicholson, ITIF, for research assistance and Kathryn Angstadt, ITIF, and Elizabeth Stewart for editorial assistance. Any errors or omissions are the author's alone.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Dr. Robert D. Atkinson is one of the country's foremost thinkers on innovation economics. With has an extensive background in technology policy, he has conducted ground-breaking research projects on technology and innovation, is a valued adviser to state and national policy makers, and a popular speaker on innovation policy nationally and internationally. He is the author of *Innovation Economics: The Race for Global Advantage* (Yale, 2012) and *The Past and Future of America's Economy: Long Waves of Innovation That Power Cycles of Growth* (Edward Elgar, 2005). Before coming to ITIF, Atkinson was Vice President of the Progressive Policy Institute and Director of PPI's Technology & New Economy Project. Ars Technica listed Atkinson as one of 2009's Tech Policy People to Watch. He has testified before a number of committees in Congress and has appeared in various media outlets including CNN, Fox News, MSNBC, NPR, and NBC Nightly News. He received his Ph.D. in City and Regional Planning from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in 1989.

ABOUT ITIF

The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation (ITIF) is a Washington, D.C.-based think tank at the cutting edge of designing innovation strategies and technology policies to create economic opportunities and improve quality of life in the United States and around the world. Founded in 2006, ITIF is a 501(c) 3 nonprofit, non-partisan organization that documents the beneficial role technology plays in our lives and provides pragmatic ideas for improving technology-driven productivity, boosting competitiveness, and meeting today's global challenges through innovation.

FOR MORE INFORMATION, CONTACT ITIF BY PHONE AT 202.449.1351, BY EMAIL AT MAIL@ITIF.ORG, ONLINE AT WWW.ITIF.ORG, JOIN ITIF ON LINKEDIN OR FOLLOW ITIF ON TWITTER @ITIFDC AND ON FACEBOOK.COM/INNOVATION POLICY.